

	HOGHTON PARISH COUNCIL MINUTES


MINUTES OF THE 1184th MEETING OF HOGHTON PARISH COUNCIL
HELD ON 19th February 2024 AT HOLY TRINITY CHURCH HALL
	
								
Present:	Councillor T Greenwood (in the Chair), B Mattock, Y Hargreaves,
                                            M Urry, A Martin, D Strange, J Caton, and M Graham (Clerk to the Council).		
		           	
Also in attendance:  Three members of the public were present along with District and County Councillor Alan Cullens BEM; PC Connor Cross and Stephen Fawcett of Samlesbury & Cuerdale Parish Council.

Apologies for absence:	None.

1265:	DECLARATIONS OF PERSONAL/PREJUDICAL INTEREST

The Clerk reminded Members of their responsibility to declare any personal interest in respect of matters on the agenda in accordance with the provisions of the Local Government Act 2000, the Council’s Constitution, and the Members Code of Conduct.  No one made a declaration at this stage.

1266:	MINUTES

The minutes of the 15h December 2024 meeting were agreed and signed as a true and correct record.

It was confirmed the following Councillors would attend the planning training organised by Samlesbury & Cuerdale PC on the 22nd February; we will be invoiced for the training participants:  T Greenwood; B Mattock; M Urry; J Caton; D Strange and A Martin.

1267:	ADJOURNMENT
	
There then followed an adjournment to allow members of the public to raise issues and ask questions raised by prior notification.  

1268:	POLICE REPORT
	
PC Connor Cross presented to the meeting.  He explained the size of his ‘beat’ area and the challenges that this brings.  He also updated us with the crime statistics for our Parish for January 2024, these showed 16 incident logs, an increase from 12 in January 2023; the January 2024include 2 thefts, 1 assault and 1 sexual offence.  Crime statistics are available by entering a postcode on the www.police.uk website.

Councillors expressed concerns regarding speeding through our village and anti-social behaviours.

PC Cross stated that he would talk with the Deputy Police and Crime Commissioner about a portable speed van in the area around the Boars Head.  He also stated that residents are the ‘eyes and ears’ for the Police and encouraged reporting of crimes and concerns via 999, 101 or via on-line reporting.  The Parish Council agreed to publicise this as the Police need evidence to assist with their follow up actions.  Mention was also made of fly tipping in various parts of the village and PC Cross encouraged the Parish Council to invite James Walker of Chorley Council to a future meeting.  He explained that Mr Walker works closely with the Police and was very helpful investigating fly tipping and fining culprits is evidence was available.

PC Cross was warmly thanked for his excellent and honest presentation to the Council.

1269:	LALC REPORT

	Nothing to report.

1270:	ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES AND CONCERNS

The Hoghton Bottoms Annual River Darwen Clean Up was agreed for Sunday 21st April from 10:30 until 12 noon.  Posters had been placed on noticeboards and via social media.

J Caton gave an upbeat update on her discussions with Hoghton Scouts and Hoghton Holy Trinity Church regarding wildlife areas on both Village Hall and Church land.  Wymott Prison are to donate and deliver free of charge numerous bat, bird, bug, and hedgehog boxes.  An area adjacent to the northern perimeter of the Village Hall carpark would need clearing and levelling; the Council agreed to a sum of £250 to be paid for this work to be carried out.  If there were any left-over wildlife boxes, the Council agreed these could be used around the Riley Green Pinfold.

J Caton also added that she is waiting for a date from the Ribble Rivers Trust to carry out a Balsam Bash in Hoghton Bottoms.

1271:	HIGHWAYS AND FOOTPATHS

a) SPIDS on Hoghton Lane
The SpID had been delivered.  Consultation with residents in the immediate area for the SpID location had been carried out and the only responses were positive.  

The Clerk reported he had some issues with the SpID delivery; one of the batteries had been defective and this had now been replaced.  He also stated that he was waiting on two mounting brackets before he would contact LCC for a final quote for carrying out the mounting pole erection.  He would share the quote for works with Councillors when it is received.

b) TTRO’S
A TTRO had been received for Station Road level crossing safety work in March; this had been highlighted via our Facebook Group.  A TTRO had also been received for work on Quaker Brook Lane in February for emergency utility work as this had been received late the Clerk did not publicise this on our Facebook Group page.  Concern was raised by D Strange that the level crossing only had single gates; he would raise this directly with Network Rail and the Parish Council agreed to raise this if additional pressure on Network Rail is required.



c) Public Footpaths 
M Urry raised concerns about the public footpath between 243 and 245 Hoghton Lane being overgrown and the stiles in need of repair.  It was explained that LCC will not repair stiles, and this is down to the landowner.  The overgrown nature of the footpath would be raised with LCC.  

It was agreed that Cllr Cullens would raise the need for Chorley Council to clear the mass of leaves on Station Road.  


1272:	CHORLEY DISTRICT & LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL REPORTS

The first two visits of the Mobile Library service to the Village Hall car park had been well received.  New dates had been advertised and it was agreed to continue to promote the service via posters, social media, and word of mouth.
	
	Cllr Cullens informed members that rate setting was taking place with LCC this week and 	Chorley Council the following week.

1273:	PLANNING REPORTS

There were no planning applications for our village.  A draft submission from the Parish Council to the Planning Appeal Inspector had been circulated by the Clerk and had now been formally submitted.  We had agreed to oppose an appeal by the appellants of the Finnington Lane quarry works against enforcement action by LCC.  The Council expressed their support for the actions of LCC.

Mr & Mrs Santus thanked Cllr Cullens for arranging for an LCC officer to brief the Village Hall Committee on crowdfunding and the match funding up to £20,000 available from LCC.  The Village Hall were in desperate needs of funds to repair the hall roof and other improvements.


1274:	ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENTS

	Accounts for payment 19th February 2024

	Payee
	Transaction Number
	Explanation
	Amount
	Notes

	Easy Websites
	67
	Monthly Hosting Fee 1st Feb 2024
	£30.36
	DD

	HMRC
	68
	Clerk Tax February
	£83.40
	Cheque

	Mike Graham
	69
	Clerk Salary February
	£333.60
	Cheque

	Whitehead & Aldrich 
	70
	Payroll x3 months
	£108.00
	Bank transfer

	Holy Trinity Church
	71
	Room Hire 15th February 2024
	£20.00
	Bank transfer




	The above were agreed.  


1275: 	Parish Finances
	
	Nothing to report.


1276:	LAND ADJACENT TO HOGHTON POST OFFICE
	
	The Parish Council are awaiting completion.  It was agreed that the Clerk would chase up via 	our solicitors.


1277:    COMMUNICATONS

	Our Facebook Group continues to grow and now has 133 members.  

1278:  	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	
	The Christmas tree sites had been cleared.  It was agreed to look at a range of tree providers 	for Christmas 2024 to ensure best value for money.  We would also seek to take ownership 	of our two paid for tree stands and D Strange kindly agreed to take this on board.

1279:	NEXT MEETING DATE 

Monday 25th February 2024 at Holy Trinity Church Hall.  

The meeting closed at 21:25
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